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NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
13 May 2016
Send Top of the South news to Chrissie Ward at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Don’t forget to tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz. 
Follow us on Facebook here https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA
AGM AN ENJOYABLE OCCASION

Twenty-five people attended last Saturday’s AGM on a lovely sunny day. As well as branch members there were several members of the public present, including some who had entered the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competition and were keen to learn the results.
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This was the first AGM presided over by Sue Perkins, who took on the role of Chair in May last year. Her report on the year’s activities is attached, to keep everyone informed.

The photo shows Sue (standing) with branch secretary Jean Gorman.

Mike Waring is standing down from the branch committee, but all the other committee members are staying on. They are: Steve Richards (Treasurer), Chrissie Ward, Dana Wensley, Phil Morrell, Dave Briggs and Liz Mahoney. 

The Supporter of the Year trophy was presented to Fresh FM for their help in setting up our Top Writers radio show.  Helen Reynolds accepted the award on behalf of the radio station. The Certificate of Appreciation went to Chrissie Ward for her long-term service to the branch, particularly with its newsletter and website.

The guest speaker was Peter Rigg, co-owner of Page & Blackmore Booksellers. Peter gave an interesting account of his involvement with Nelson bookshops since 1982. He ended with the news that the shop has been bought by Nelson woman Jo Dippie, who will take over in October 2016. He assured us that the name, staff and atmosphere of the shop will be retained. Several members of the audience thanked Peter and his staff for maintaining such a good independent bookshop – especially one without loud music!
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Next, Sue Perkins read out the results of this year’s Short Story Competition. Monique Reymer from Ohaupo took first place with her story Plan B, and we were delighted that Monique was there to be presented with her certificate and prize of book vouchers from Page & Blackmore. The photo shows her with Peter Rigg. 
Second place went to Sue England from Mapua with Dirty Old City, and third place was taken by Susan Battye of Auckland with Mocked. Lindsay Wood of Nelson, who was shortlisted in the competition, was also present to receive his prize certificate. The full results and the judge’s general report have been posted on the branch website and can be read here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/page--blackmore-short-story-competition.html
Departing committee member Mike Waring was presented a book voucher as a thank you (one from Page & Blackmore, naturally). Formalities over, we took the opportunity to socialise while enjoying the wonderful food provided by Annika Ohlson-Smith. Special thanks go to Annika and also to Karen Wardell, who took the photos.

MARLBOROUGH WRITERS NEXT MEETING

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month in Blenheim, and at present are holding lunchtime meetings at the Argosy Café on Middle Renwick Road (opposite Woodbourne Airport).

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 17 May. They get together at 11.30 am to discuss any business, followed by lunch and sharing of their writing on a topic, which this month is 'Absent friends'. 

Visitors are welcome. For more information contact June Bowen on 03-577-9035, junemoon@xtra.co.nz, or Dot Scott on 03-578-029, dotscot@kinect.co.nz
PICTON POETS 

Picton Poets meet next on Wednesday 18 May at 10.30 am in the old doctors’ rooms next to Picton Library, 67 High Street. There is a theme for a poem each month, and the topic for May is, fittingly, 'Hole In The Wall'. The poets welcome new members and visitors. For more information contact Ruby Roberts on 03-5737 437 or rubygracer69@gmail.com
NEW BOOK FOR MARION
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Congratulations to Marion Day, who has just published her children’s book Spiny Sebastian Starfish.

As Sebastian searches for his breakfast, he’s hooked, hauled up onto a boat and whisked away. How does he survive the accident after the freckle-faced fisherman throws him overboard? What happens when he meets the alluring seahorse? Will he ever see his friends Bluey Cod, Lumpy Sea Cucumber and Kahi Kina again? 

Set in the Marlborough Sounds, Spiny Sebastian Starfish is the first of a set of picture books by award-winning author Marion Day. Now available in bookshops, it is illustrated by Jane Thorne and published by The Halcyon Press. Read Marion’s profile here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/marion-day.html
BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON

Page & Blackmore Booksellers invite you to the Nelson launch of The Storm of Life: a missionary marriage from Armenia to Appalachia by Gretchen Rasch. The book tells the story of her great-grandparents, Robert and Ida Stapleton, who were American missionaries in Erzerum in the late Ottoman Empire and the years leading to the rise of modern Turkey. They continued their charitable work back in the US among the Appalachian poor in the Kentucky Mountains during the Great Depression of the 1930s. 

Gretchen Rasch is the science editor at the Cawthron Institute, Nelson. Her interest in history and genealogy led to her research into the lives of her great-grandparents and the other missionaries of the Eastern Turkey Mission. The book will be launched at Page & Blackmore’s bookshop, 254 Trafalgar Street, on Thursday 19 May at 5.30 pm.

NELSON AUTHOR WINS IN NZ BOOK AWARDS

Nelsonian Richard Nunns’ book about his journey to understand and revive traditional Maori musical instruments has won recognition at the Ockham New Zealand book awards. Nunns’ Te Ara Puoro: A Journey Into the World of Maori Music won one of four best first book awards presented in Auckland on Tuesday. The book is published by Nelson publisher Potton and Burton and charts Nunns’ journey from 40 years ago as a curious pakeha schoolteacher who began to make enquiries about traditional Maori musical instruments.

BOB DYLAN IN SONG & VERSE: OPEN MIC NIGHT IN GOLDEN BAY

The Pulitzer Prize jury in 2008 awarded Bob Dylan a special citation for ‘his profound impact on popular music and American culture, marked by lyrical compositions of extraordinary poetic power.’

This poetic power will be on show at the Golden Bay Live Poets gathering in May, the month of Dylan’s 75th birthday, when Clayton Taylor, Nathan Torvik and Mark Raffills anchor an open mic night featuring the bard’s expansive body of work.

The call is for poets and singes of every ilk to offer their own interpretations of Dylan’s songs and poems, or to present original work inspired by Dylan. Open mic participants can either register on the night or book a spot by contacting Rose at thewritingforest@gmail.com.

The date is Thursday 26 May, 7.30 pm, and the venue is The Mussel Inn, Onekaka, Golden Bay.

WORKSHOP ON SELF-PUBLISHING 

As part of Motueka Arts Council programme of winter workshops, Emma Stevens and Ro Cambridge are holding a workshop on self-publishing.

If you love to write, this course is for you. Tutors Emma and Ro will walk you through the steps of publishing your own book. Between them, they have experience in writing, editing, book marketing and promotion. By the end of this workshop you’ll be better prepared to face the challenges of self-publication and more likely to enjoy the benefits (not to mention the thrill!) of transforming your manuscript into a published book. 

Emma Stevens has self-published two volumes of her memoirs about living in bush Alaska: Walking On Ice (2014) and Nesting on the Nushagak (2015). Read her profile here http://www.topwriters.co.nz/emma-stevens.html
The workshop takes place on Saturday 11 June, 9 am – 4.30 pm (BYO lunch) at Motueka Community House, Decks Reserve, and costs $55.00. 

To enrol, contact Sarah Douglas on 027 7213991 or woolweaving@gmail.com giving your name and the courses you wish to attend. Please make online payments to Westpac Bank, 03 0693 0139987 00, cheques payable to Motueka Arts Council.  Drop off at Westrupps Jewellers or post to the Workshop Co-ordinator, Sarah Douglas, P.O. Box 121, Motueka. (There may be an unwaged discount.)

TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOW

The second programme of the Top Writers Radio Show on Fresh FM was broadcast on Saturday 7 May and featured an interview with top of the South branch chair Sue Perkins on her novel Zaeyen, Book 4 in the fantasy ‘Cloud Kingdoms’ series. It is now available as a podcast on the branch website at http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html, along with the first programme, which featured an interview with Panni Palásti about her memoir Budapest Girl.
The shows are presented by Dana Wensley and run fortnightly. They are first broadcast on Saturdays at 9.10 am, then repeated on Mondays at 12.30 am and Tuesdays at 1 pm. Each 25-minute programme features an interview with a local published writer, covering their influences, style, writing tips, future projects, and some music that has inspired or influenced them. There is a PEN section from Dana, who is the PEN (NZ) representative for freedom of speech, as well as the latest news.

Future programmes feature the following writers talking about their books and writing:

21 May: Geoffrey Waring – Deer Keeper
4 June: Annika Ohlson-Smith – Ripples: an anthology by Nelson Romance Writers
18 June: Jean Gorman – The Lionheart Chronicles

2 July: Christine Leunens – A Can of Sunshine

Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2. To find out more about the station, see www.freshfm.net
